CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY, LONG BEACH

ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING NO. 8

MARCH 18, 2004

M I N U T E S

1. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order by the Chair, Wayne Dick, in the Towner Auditorium. All voting members were present except: CoED: L. Forrest, L. Symcox; CHHS: H. Morley, J. Oliver; CNSM: G. Pickett; LIB: K. Janousek; STDSVCS: P. Ashe; ADMIN: K. Polakoff; STAFF: B. Marshall; STUDENTS: D. Vivian, M. Johnson; EXOFFICIO: D. Abrahamse, R. Bersi, R. Kochan, R. Vogel. EXCUSED ABSENCES: COTA: D. Jacques; CoED: Z. Leonardo; CLA: G. Dinielli, R. Reis; STDSVCS: P.L. Le; ADMIN: G. Reichard; STAFF: S. Cox; EXOFFICIO: J. Houck.

2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The Agenda for the March 18, 2004 Academic Senate meeting was approved as distributed.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Minutes of the February 26, 2004 Academic Senate meeting were approved as distributed.

4. ANNOUNCEMENTS

a.
Ericka Martin, Student Assistant, will be assisting the Senate Office while Kiry Meng is on maternity leave. This is 
Ericka's second year at CSULB. She is a biology major.

b.
The Committee Preference Forms have been distributed, and are due back in the Senate Office on April 12th.

c.
The call for nominations for lecturer representatives for Educational Policies, Faculty Personnel Policies, Financial 
Affairs, and Program Review and Academic Planning Councils has been distributed this week. The Preference 
Forms 
are due back on April 12th, and the nominations are due back on April 2nd.

d.
The call for nominations for the Community Service Award has been distributed. Nominations are due by noon 
on 
March 19th.

e.
Senator Craig Smith announced that David Twohy, the writer and director of "The Fugitive" and an alumnus of the 
Film Department, is making the proceeds of the world premiere of his next film, "The Chronicles of Riddick," 
available to the department.  The premiere will be attended by Vin Diesel and Judi Dench, and will be at 7:30PM 
at the Universal Amphitheatre on June 3rd.  Film students will be selling tickets soon.

f.
Senator Sharon Olson announced that the next Faculty Supper Club will be held on April 1st. Hamid Rahai, 
Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering, will be the speaker, and the menu will be a Jamaican Buffet.

5. REPORT OF THE ACADEMIC SENATE CSU


David Hood, History, and CSULB representative to the Academic Senate CSU, reported on the Academic Senate CSU plenary session held on March 11-12, 2004. A summary of the actions taken is appended to these Minutes as Appendix I.

6. REPORT OF THE CFA

Mike Hassul, Computer Engineering and Computer Science, and CSULB CFA President, reported that CFA Statewide is building coalition regarding the State's budget crisis. The CSULB CFA Chapter has completed revising its Bylaws. Dr. Hassul expressed his thanks to President Maxson and Toni Beron, Assistant Vice President for Public Affairs and Publications, for including the link to the CFA on the campus website.

7. REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT

President Maxson reported that he had just returned from the CSU Board of Trustees' meeting, which was held at CSU Fresno. It was evident at the meeting that the Office of the Chancellor, the Academic Senate CSU, and the California Faculty Association were working together. The Board did not address the issue of student fees. The Governor has proposed that undergraduate fees be raised 10%, and graduate fees 40%. The next Board meeting will be held two weeks after the Governor's May Revise of the budget. The President announced that CSULB placed in the top 25% in the prestigious Putnam Award competition for mathematics. More than 450 teams participated. Student Matt Mahoney, second place winner in the CSULB Research competition, has been awarded a full scholarship to Dartmouth. Graduate student Jason Karcher, has been awarded a $22,000 scholarship to the University of Nebraska. Jason entered CSULB with a perfect SAT score. President Maxson introduced student Sara Wilkins who has been admitted to all the medical schools to which she has applied. Sara told the Senate that she had come to CSULB five years ago and she thanked the faculty. Student Tiffany Potter has also been accepted to all of the medical schools to which she has applied. She will be accepting an offer to attend Johns Hopkins University all expenses paid. She also thanked the faculty.

8. B.S. IN MANUFACTURING ENGINEERING TECHNOLOGY

Item 7.1, Implementation: B.S. in Manufacturing Engineering Technology (AS-915-04/EPC/FAC) came before the Senate for a second reading.

The Chair recognized Dr. Parviz Yavari, Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering, who informed the Senate that two options have been combined into two emphases under one degree.

The question was called, and the body came to a vote. The proposal to implement the B.S. in Manufacturing Engineering Technology passed unanimously.

9. MAXIMUM STUDENT LOAD

Item 7.2, Revision of University Policy Statement 75-10, Student Load, Maximum (AS-916-04/EPC), came before the Senate for a second reading.

Senator Polakoff stated that the purpose of the revision is to codify University policy with actual practice. It simplifies advising students on the policies and procedures. The maximum load for all students is 18 units. 

It was M/S (Soni/Torabzadeh) to amend the section I, paragraph two as follows: "The maximum number of units a student may take during the fall or spring semester is normally 18 for undergraduate, graduate or post-baccalaureate students, and 15 units for graduate students.

The question was called for, and the body came to a vote. The amendment failed.

The body came to a vote on the document. The proposal to revise the Policy on Maximum Student Load passed.

10. POLICY ON COURSE SYLLABI

Item 7.3, Policy on Course Syllabi (AS-907-04/EPC/EC), came before the Senate for a second reading.

The Chair reported that at the last reading of the Policy on Course Syllabi the Senate postponed the next reading until the meeting of March 18, 2004. In the meantime, there has been broad consultation, including consultation with the College Faculty Councils.

It was M/S (W. Johnson/Yamada) to substitute the following for the document on the floor:

Different disciplines and programs in the University have differing practices and standards in connection with what is known as a course syllabus. Colleges, departments, programs and individual faculty may reasonably follow different guidelines or 'best practices' with respect to how much course material is included in the syllabus, or how detailed, or how extensive that syllabus is. However, every instructor shall provide for each class he or she is teaching -- as early in the term as is reasonably practicable -- a syllabus of some kind. This syllabus shall be available to students either in paper copy or via BeachBoard (or, of course, both). This syllabus shall provide, at a minimum, the following information.

●
The student shall be informed how to contact the instructor. I.e., the syllabus must 
announce such information as the instructor's office location, office hours, office phone, 
e-mail address.

●
The syllabus must list the major resources the student will need to access outside of class -- 
such as texts, lab manuals, workbooks, software, internet sources, etc.

●
The syllabus must describe the general nature of the course activity -- e.g., whether it is 
largely lecture or involves frequent class-discussion or is primarily a seminar; whether it is 
reading-intensive, homework-intensive, involves significant research or weekly essays, 
etc.

●
The syllabus must describe, at least generally, the means by which a student's 
accomplishment of the instructional goals will be assessed and certified. E.g., will there 
be exams, BeachBoard tests, essays, term papers, projects, homework, peer 
evaluation, etc. -- and in roughly what mix and proportion.

●
If there are features of the course that are not standard for courses of the discipline or 
type, these must be explained. Such features could be a service learning component, or 
required attendance at community or university functions, or field trips; or (say) a 
laboratory requirement in a course which normally would not have one (say, a 
philosophy course).

●
If the college, department or instructor has definite policies which supplement or define 
university policies, such as those governing cheating and plagiarism, or those describing 
conditions for course withdrawal, or those mandating excuse for class absence and 
missed 
work, the policies must be articulated in the syllabus. (College, department or instructor 
policy can only supplement and define -- not countermand -- university policies and 
regulations.)

●
The syllabus must note how changes in the syllabus, or in such elements of the course 
as assignments or exam schedule, will normally be announced. (It is understood that -- 
except in very unusual circumstances -- changes will only occur after reasonable warning 
or notification.)
Senator Johnson said that preemptive regulations should be avoided and that we should adopt a general, minimal policy.

Lengthy discussion ensued.

The question was called for on the substitute motion. It was M/S/P to close debate. YES - 45, NO - 4

The body came to a vote on the substitute motion. The motion failed.

It was moved by Senator Merryfield and seconded to amend paragraph two as follows:

The full syllabus must either be provided in paper copy or be made available in electronic form. If the full version is only distributed electronically, each student in a traditional or hybrid course must be provided a paper copy of the electronic address where the full syllabus can be obtained, detailed instructions on how to access that address, and the information specified in (a), (d), (e), (f), and (g) below. If the syllabus is only distributed electronically, the instructor must provide detailed instructions on how to access the syllabus. Unless circumstances dictate otherwise, the full syllabus or the abbreviated version must be provided at on or before the time of the first class meeting. Students who miss the first class meeting shall be provided the full or abbreviated syllabus at their first attendance.

Craig Smith, the maker of the original motion, accepted the amendment as friendly.

It was moved by Senator Viera and seconded to amend paragraphs (f), (g), (h), and (i) as follows:


(f)
a statement of, or reference to the departmental definition of serious and compelling reasons for 



withdrawal.


(g) 
a statement of, or reference to attendance policies and provision for makeup of assignments when there 


is an excused absence in accordance with university policy.


(h) 
a reminder that it is the student's responsibility to notify the instructor in advance of the need for 



accommodation of a university verified disability.


(i) 
strike "how grades on group projects will be determined and so forth"

Senator Smith, the maker of the original motion, accepted the amendments as friendly.

Senator Behl suggested that paragraph (g) be amended as follows: a statement of, or reference to where students may find, attendance policies and provision for makeup of assignments when there is an excused absence in accordance with university policy. The suggestion was accepted as a friendly amendment.

Senator Decyk offered the following amendment to the second paragraph: Unless circumstances dictate otherwise, the syllabus must be provided on or before the time of the first  second class meeting. The amendment was accepted as friendly.

It was M/S (Merryfield/Smith) to amend paragraph (f) as follows: strike (f) a statement of or reference to the departmental definition of serious and compelling reasons for withdrawal. and substitute with (f) how the instructor will interpret University policy in this class.  It was M/S/P to vote immediately. The motion passed.

Senator Piotti offered the following amendment to the first paragraph which was accepted as friendly: strike the word "written" and add the words "in type font" after the word "syllabus." He also offered an amendment to strike the last sentence of paragraph two which was also accepted as a friendly amendment: Students who miss the first class meeting shall be provided the full or abbreviated syllabus at their first attendance.
Senator Polakoff suggested the following editorial change in the last sentence of the first paragraph: change (j) to (i).

It was moved by Senator Soni to remove the first paragraph on page 2. The motion failed due to the lack of a second.

The body came to a vote on the Policy on Course Syllabi as amended. The amended Policy on Course Syllabi was approved.

11. B.S. IN ENGINEERING TECHNOLOGY, OPTION IN TECHNOLOGY AND

ENGINEERING EDUCATION

Item 8.1, Implementation: B.S. in Engineering Technology, Option in Technology and Engineering Education (AS-917-04/EPC/FAC), came before the Senate for a first reading.

It was moved by Senator Merryfield and seconded to approve the proposal for the B.S. in Engineering Technology, Option in Technology and Engineering Education.

Sandy Cynar, Computer Engineering and Computer Science, distributed information regarding teaching technology.

This item will come before the Senate for a second reading at the April 2, 2004 Academic Senate meeting.

12. MINOR IN WEB AND TECHNOLOGY LITERACY

Item 8.2, Implementation: Minor in Web and Technology Literacy (AS-918-04/EPC/FAC), came before the Senate for a first reading.

It was moved by Senator Smith and seconded to approve the proposal for a Minor in Web and Technology Literacy.

This item will come before the Senate for a second reading at the April 2, 2004 Academic Senate meeting.

13. MINOR IN COMPUTER SCIENCE APPLICATIONS

Item 8.3, Implementation: Minor in Computer Science Applications (AS-919-04/EPC/FAC), came before the Senate for a first reading.

It was moved and seconded to approve the proposal for a Minor in Computer Science Applications.

This item will come before the Senate for a second reading at the April 2, 2004 Academic Senate meeting.

14. CERTIFICATE IN WEB AND TECHNOLOGY LITERACY

Item 8.4, Implementation: Certificate in Web and Technology Literacy (AS-920-04/EPC/FAC), came before the Senate for a first reading.

It was moved and seconded to approve the proposal for a Certificate in Web and Technology Literacy.

This item will come before the Senate for a second reading at the April 2, 2004 Academic Senate meeting.

15. ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 4:00 P.M.
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